At An Audit Meeting / Work Session

Of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held

At 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 P.M.

On the 30th day of January, 2008

Roll Call:               Wayne C. Booth, Supervisor

                                George A. Woolsey, Councilman

                                Derek N. Benedict, Councilman

                                Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Councilman

                                Elizabeth J. Greene, Councilwoman

Also Present:         Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town

                                Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

                                Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk

The meeting was called to order at 7:12 p.m.

1.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG AND MOMENT OF SILENCE


Jim Corbett, Town Filter Plant Supervisor, led the pledge.

2.
ADDITIONAL ITEMS FOR AGENDA


add new 7D.  Military Leave for Police

add new 14.   Community Development Block Grant

3.
APPROVAL OF AUDIT

MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the audit in the amount of $2,016,742.86. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman 

Piaquadio – abstain; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.



Motion passed 4 yes; 0 no; 1 abstain; 0 absent.
4.
LOCKWOOD LANE EXTENSION (James Raab)


This item was postponed. No date was announced. 
5.
WATER SUPPLY:

A.
Additional Aeration Cost

James Corbett, Water Supply Superintendent, said that Environmental Dynamics, Inc. did not include shipping in the price of their bid for the components that are needed for the repair of the existing aeration system at Chadwick Lake. Originally they were going to charge $3,230.00 for the shipping. After Mr. Corbett talked to them the shipping charge was reduced to $1,050.00, which is still $610.00 over the limit the Board originally set of under $5,000.00. 
MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve a grand total of $5,610.00 for  components, ordered from Environmental Dynamics, Inc., that are needed to  repair the existing aeration system at Chadwick Lake. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman 

Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.



Motion passed 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

B.
Chemical Bid Awards
MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to accept the following vendors as low bidders in the memo dated January 17, 2008, submitted by James Corbett, Water Supply Superintendent, and to award the contracts to supply water treatment chemicals, sludge removal and laboratory services. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman 

Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.



Motion passed 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
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C.
Budget Transfer  

MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the budget transfer request dated January 25, 2008 submitted by James Corbett, Water Supply Superintendent, as follows:
FROM ACCOUNT
       TO ACCOUNT 


AMOUNT

040 8330 0401 Attorney fees                 040 8330 0459 Water Treatment Chemicals
$4,800.00




          040 8330 0452 Vehicle repairs

  2,964.00




          040 8330 0479 Telemetering
                       167.00

040 8330 0479 repairs to 
         040 8330 0481 Utilities

                  10,000.00

non-vehicle equipment 
         
040 8330 0200 equipment
         040 8330 0481 Utilities

                    5,500.00

The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaqudio.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman 

Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.



Motion passed 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
6. PARKS AND RECREATION:  Copier Purchase

Robert Petrillo, Commissioner of Parks, Recreation & Conservation, submitted a memo dated January 2, 2008 stating that the Recreation Department has received three competitive quotes for the purchase of a one-year service plan on a color copier. All three quotes have been solicited from vendors listed on State contract. Mr. Petrillo is requesting that the Board approve the quote from IKON as they were the lowest at a cost of $7,000.00. The purchase of a color copier has been included and approved as part of the 2008 budget. The funds are in account number 7020-0200 and the cost is not to exceed $7,000.00. 
Councilman Benedict addressed the Board and said what the Recreation Department presently prints is a senior guide, a park guide and a winter event guide. These are all done in black and white and Mr. Petrillo would like the color copier to make the brochures more appealing. The $7,000.00 quote from IKON, located on 289 North Plank Rd., Newburgh also includes the price of the toner for one year. Councilman Benedict is going to talk to Mr. Petrillo to find out a few more details and then bring this item back for the Board’s review.
7.
POLICE:

A.
Request to Hire Officer

Chief Kehoe said Officer John Fox has retired, leaving an open position for a Police Officer. He asked the Board for permission to call for the Orange County Civil Service list to start interviews for this position.
MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to authorize Roseanne Smith, Administrative Assistant, to request the Orange County Civil Service list to start the hiring process for the vacant Police Officer position. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.
DISCUSSION: Councilman Benedict said the Board will go through the same process used in the past. 

Supervisor Booth said they will first authorize Roseanne Smith to obtain the Civil Service List, canvas the list and then set up the interviews. They will first go through the Orange County Civil Service List, if unsuccessful the Town will post the position.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman 

Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.



Motion passed 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
B.
Request Emergency Equipment Bid Schedule
MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the request dated January 7, 2008, submitted by Chief Kehoe, to schedule a bid date for the emergency equipment and lights for the new 2008 vehicles. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict. 
DISCUSSION: Supervisor Booth asked Chief Kehoe if the Police Department recycles the equipment from the police vehicles no longer in use. Chief Kehoe said that they do.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman 

Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.



Motion passed 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
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C.        Request to Purchase Vehicles 
MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the request dated January 3, 2008, submitted by Chief Kehoe to purchase the following vehicles which are in the 2008 budget. The funds are in account number 3120.2.

4 marked 2008 Ford Crown Victorias from NYS Bid PC63555

$84,694.80

1 unmarked 2008 Ford Crown Victoria from NYS bid PC63555

  20,583.60

1 marked 2008 Dodge Durango 4X4 SUV from NYS bid PC62963

  22,495.74

1 unmarked 2008 Ford Cargo Van from NYS bid PC62818


  15,849.53








TOTAL
          $143,623.67
The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman 

Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.



Motion passed 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.



D.
 Military leave for Police Officer (add on)

Supervisor Booth said traditionally the Town has reimbursed Town employees called to active duty for Military Service, Reserves or National Guard units for the difference between their military pay and their Town salaries.
MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to continue to pay Officer Nadolny, an employee of the Town with the Police Department, while he serves on active duty. The rate of pay would be what Officer Nadolny would have been paid had he continued with the Town, minus the amount of pay he will receive from the armed services with the exception of no uniform allowance, no accrual of sick leave, no hospitalization, no vacation, and no holiday or personal leaves. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.
DISCUSSION: Councilwoman Greene asked Chief Kehoe for Officer Nadolny’s address so the Town could keep in touch with him while he is in the service. Chief Kehoe said the PBA does keep in touch with personnel who are in the services and he will forward the address to the Board.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman 

Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.



Motion passed 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.


8.
ANIMAL CONTROL:


A.
T-93
MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the request dated January 24, 2008 submitted by Mary Meyer, Animal Control Supervisor, to pay veterinarian expenses from the T-93 account in the amount of $434.38. The expenses are for the cats at the shelter for the month of December. The remaining balance in this account after the veterinarian expenses are paid is $3,843.99. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman 

Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion passed 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

B.
Part-Time Position (Clerk) 

    
This item was postponed. Councilman Piaquadio is going to discuss this matter with Mary Meyer and bring it back to the Board.
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9.   
EMPLOYEE HANDBOOK:  Accumulation of Vacation Time  

Supervisor Booth said at this time the Town has a regulation that no Town Employee can accumulate more the 240 hours of vacation time. This time is evaluated every six months. The buy back is for management employees with at least five years of continuous service. These employees will be eligible to “sell back” up to forty hours of accumulated vacation leave each year at the employee’s rate of pay for the fiscal year. The last time the evaluation was done was June 30, 2007 expiring December 31, 2007.  
 10.       SEWER:   District Borrowing

Supervisor Booth said he met with Jackie Calarco, Town Accountant, and James Osborne, Town Engineer, about the current sewer work the Town is doing in Colden Park and how this work will be paid for. 
James Osborne submitted a memo stating to fund the current contract for the sanitary sewer replacement on Linden Drive and to fund the next contract for joint testing and sealing and/or line repairs he is requesting the Town Board authorize an inter-district borrowing of $200,000.00 from Crossroads Sewer District. 
Supervisor said Crossroads and the Colden Park Sewer Districts will not merge until December 31, 2008.
Councilman Piaquadio asked Mark Taylor why this merger will not take place until December 31.

Mark Taylor said  the Board would have had to act before June of last year.
MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to authorize a loan from Crossroads Sewer District to the Colden Park Sewer District in the amount of $200,000.00. The loan will be subject to an interest rate which will be established based on market  interest by the Town Accountant. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman 

Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion passed 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
11.       CODE COMPLIANCE:  Create Seasonal Position
Supervisor Booth said Tilford Stiteler, from Code Compliance, submitted a memo dated January 25, 2008 stating Annemarie Shaw is expected to be out of work for eight weeks for health reasons. He is requesting to hire Courtney Ball, full time, at an hourly rate of $8.50 until Ms Shaw returns to work. The advantage of hiring Ms Ball is she already knows procedures of the Code Compliance office because she worked in the office when they moved to Route 52. 
MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the request made by Tilford Stiteler to hire Courtney Ball, for not more than twelve weeks, as a full time seasonal clerk, for Code Compliance at an hourly rate of $8.50 per hour. The starting date will be February 5, 2008. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman 

Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion passed 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
12.
 ACCOUNTING:

 A. 
    Budget Transfers (2007)

MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the budget transfers dated January 28, 2008 submitted by Jackie Calarco, Town Accountant, as presented. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio. (see attached)
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman 

Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion passed 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
AUDIT/WORKSHOP BOARD MEETING     JANUARY 30, 2008     PAGE 5

B.
    Office Depot Credit Card

Supervisor Booth said Jackie Calarco has brought it to his attention that the Town would like to apply for an Office Depot credit card. He would put the same restrictions on this card as what is on all other Town credit cards. The only people who would have the card are Ms. Calarco’s office and his office. 

MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey authorize the Town apply for an Office Depot credit card. This card will have the same restriction as all other Town charge cards. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict.  
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman 

Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion passed 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
13.
 PLANNING BOARD:   Landscape Cost Estimate

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the landscape cost estimate dated December 17, 2007, submitted by Karen Arent, for Orange County Trust. The cost estimate for landscaping is $26,745.00 with a landscape inspection fee escrow amount of $2,000.00. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman 

Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion passed 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

14.
COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT

Mark Taylor said last year the Town conducted a Public Hearing with regard to a proposal for a community development project involving Parr Valley Condominiums. They are qualified due to the income of its residents. A fifty thousand dollar grant has been approved for this project. As a condition to the grant the Town is required to enter into an agreement with the County regarding the use of the funds. A sub-recipient agreement between the Town and the Parr Valley Condominium Association is also needed for this project. The Town is up against a deadline because the County requires the agreements to be signed by January 31, 2008 in order for the grant to proceed.

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the authorization of a SEQR Resolution determining that this project will not have a significant effect on the environment. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman 

Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion passed 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to authorize Supervisor Booth and other Town Officials to execute of the Community Development Block Grant agreement with Orange County and the Community Development Block Grant Sub- Recipient Agreement with Parr Valley Condominium Association, Inc. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman 

Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion passed 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
15.
 EXECUTIVE SESSION:

MOTION was made at 8:10 p.m. by Councilman Benedict to go into Executive Session. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman 

Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion passed 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent. 

The following will be the topics of the Executive Session: 
A.
    Exeter Litigation


 B.
    Brola Claim
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MOTION was made at 9:07 p.m. by Councilman Piaquadio to end Executive Session. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict - yes; Councilman 

Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion passed, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

After the conclusion of the Executive Session, the following action was taken:
MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to retain the law firm of Peters and Hoggan at a fee not to exceed $250.00 per hour as representation for the Town in the Exeter Litigation. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict - yes; Councilman 

Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion passed, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
MOTION was made at 9:08 p.m. by Councilwoman Greene to adjourn. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict - yes; Councilman 

Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion passed, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

Meeting adjourned at 9:08 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

.

_____________________________     by     ________________________________

Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk             
 Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk

